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Short stay thyroidectomy in a tertiary care hospital
A. K. SHARMA, S. K. MISHRA

ABSTRACT
Background. Many procedures which earlier required a

prolonged stay in hospital are now being performed on a
short stay basis.

Methods. In 1989 we adopted a policy of 'short stay
thyroidectomy' defined as a postoperative stay of less than
48 hours. Till 1992, 162 patients were included in this study.
After early drain removal at 16-43 hours (median 38), these
patients were discharged 18-45 hours (median 41) after
surgery. We recorded the postoperative drainage of 155 of
these patients.

Results. Out of 162 patients, 156 were discharged within
48 hours after surgery. No patient developed any complica-
tion which required re-admission and there was a fall in the
amount of drainage within 12-18 hours.

Conclusion. Short stay thyroidectomy is feasible in a
developing country.
Natl Med J India 1993;6:210--11

INTRODUCTION
With the advent and acceptance of short stay surgery, a
number of procedures, which required prolonged hospitali-
zation are now being performed in western countries on an
outpatient or short stay basis. 1-3 This change has helped in
providing more cost-effective care without compromising
safety standards. Third world surgeons are reluctant to
change their practice as they assume that the prevalent
poverty and unhygienic domestic conditions may result in
more complications than a longer stay in hospital. We, there-
fore, assessed the safety of short stay thyroid surgery.

PATIENTS AND METHODS
Short stay protocol
Between 1989 and 1992, we performed 215 thyroidectomies
in a single surgical unit at the Sanjay Gandhi Postgraduate
Institute of Medical Sciences, Lucknow. In 162 of these a
policy of 'short stay thyroidectomy' was followed. Their ages
ranged from 16-56 years with a male to female ratio of 1.5:3 .

.The patients excluded were those

1. who refused to enter the study
2. with associated medical conditions
3. who required a tracheostomy for locally advanced

carcinoma
4. in whom extensive dissection was required
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A routine preoperative vocal cord examination was per-
formed and closed suction drains were used to drain the
thyroid bed. The strap muscles were sutured with interrupted
catgut except in the lowermost 1 cm (to allow any blood
collection to escape into the subcutaneous layer before
respiratory obstruction developed). The platysma was closed
with catgut and the skin with subcuticular non-absorbable
sutures. The statistical analysis was performed using the
Chi-square test and the hypothesis test for means (of pooled
estimate of variance).

Drain removal
The drains were taken out at 16--43 hours (median 38)
and the patients discharged 18-45 hours (median 41) after
operation. The skin sutures were removed on the second
postoperative day. The patients who had been discharged
earlier were asked to attend the outpatient department for
suture removal. Before discharge, an indirect laryngoscopic
examination was done and the patients evaluated for clinical
and laboratory features of hypocalcaemia. The data on
6-hourly drainage collections (of 155 patients) is shown in
Figure 1. The patients were followed up at 1week; at 3,6 and
12 months; and then annually.

RESULTS
Short stay thyroidectomy
Of the 162 patients included in the study 6 had to be kept in
hospital for longer periods because of chylous fistula (1),
wound haematoma (1), infection (1) and severe hypocalcaemia
(3). Therefore, the data on 156 patients only is considered.
The median duration of follow up was 17 months (range
l week to 37 months). None of the patients required re-
admission for a complication related to early discharge.
Three patients with mild features of postoperative
hypoparathyroidism were managed on oral calcium
supplementation on an outpatient basis. Patient satisfaction
and acceptability were good.

Drainage pattern
This was studied in 155 patients. Figure 1 shows that it takes
12-18 hours for the drainage to subside to near plateau level.
It seems that the present policy of drain removal at 16--43
hours (median 38) is too cautious.

DISCUSSION
Safety is particularly important when a patient is being sent
home after operation much earlier than usual. Farrar
observed that most of the complications after thyroidectomy
usually occurred within 8 hours." We thus felt that a short
hospital stay of less than 48 hours was sufficient to detect and
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FIG 1. Mean amount of drainage in thyroidectomy patients

deal with serious complications after the operation even in
cases of locally advanced thyroid carcinoma. Other minor
complications can be managed on an outpatient basis. With
the passage of time, as our unit has gained confidence in the
safe outcome of early discharge, we have included more
patients with total thyroidectomy in our short stay protocol.

Technical errors are the most common causes of post-
operative haemorrhage in thyroid surgery-> and it is possible
to reduce the complication rate by using a meticulous
technique. We guard against possible respiratory obstruc-
tion by not closing the lower 1 em of the strap muscles.
This makes any bleeding obvious before a large haematoma
compresses the larynx. We also avoid haem atom as by not
ligating the anterior jugular veins or cutting the strap
muscles, unless they are infiltrated by tumour or their
remaining intact prevents adequate exposure. Although it is
debatable whether draining a surgical wound really helps in
thyroidectomy.s+? we were conservative and used drains.
However, our data (Fig. 1) suggests that the drains could
have been removed earlier or even dispensed with altogether.
A few cases of subplatysmal seroma and haematoma might
perhaps have been avoided by keeping the drains for a longer
time5,7,8 but, in fact, all the wound complications occurred
after operations for Graves' disease. It is likely that a number
of small 'parasitic vessels' may have been tom and were
ignored and we doubt whether prolonged drainage would
have prevented the subplatysmal seroma formation.
Moreover, the patients who developed seromas or
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haematomas did not have any drain malfunction. One
developed a haematoma despite functioning drains being
present. None of the patients had problems with their
airways.

With the ever increasing strain on health care facilities in
developing countries, it would be expedient to subject
selected cases to short stay surgery. However, there are
several constraints peculiar to these countries, which may
pose difficulties. These include the absence of a good telephone
system and easily available methods for quick transporta-
tion. The health care network is not able to deal with
emergencies at home. There is also an absence of close
cooperation between surgeons and family doctors. These as
well as a prevailing lack of literacy may be the reasons behind
the belief that after a major operation such as thyroidectomy
the patient should be kept in hospital for one week. Our
experience might help to correct this misconception.

There are other pressures against short stay procedures in
India. In the private sector, hospitals earn larger amounts
from bed charges than from operation fees and in govern-
ment hospitals, the authorities are still unconcerned about
proper bed utilization.

We have, however, demonstrated clearly that the hospital
stay can be considerably reduced after thyroidectomy and
our protocol has worked in a situation where most of our
patients were illiterate and poor.
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